BRIGHTON & HOVE CITY COUNCIL
CHILDREN & YOUNG PEOPLE'S TRUST BOARD
5.00pm, 20 JULY 2009
GREAT HALL BAR, HOVE TOWN HALL
MINUTES

Present:
Councillors: Brown (Chairman), Hawkes (Opposition Spokesperson), Alford and Randall

Brighton & Hove Primary Care Trust:
Darren Grayson

South Downs Health:
Mo Marsh

Non-Voting Co-optees:

David Standing, Community & Voluntary Sector Forum
Gail Gray, Community & Voluntary Sector Forum
Andrew Jeffrey, Parent Forum

Eleanor Davies, Parent Forum

Rose Suman, Youth Council

Apologies:

Councillor Fryer

Councillor Kemble

Simon Turpitt, South Downs Health NHS Trust
Andy Paiton, South Downs Health NHS Trust

Carole Shaves, Sussex Police
Priya Rogers, Youth Council

PART ONE

10. PROCEDURAL BUSINESS
10a Declarations of Substitutes

10.1  Councillors Randall and Alford declared they were attending the meeting a substitutes
for Councillors Fryer and Kemble respectively.

10b Declarations of Interest

10.2 There were none.
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Exclusion of Press & Public

In accordance with section 100A of the Local Government Act 1972 (‘the Act’), the
Children & Young People’s Trust Board considered whether the press and public should
be excluded from the meeting during an item of business on the grounds that it was
likely, in view of the nature of the business to be transacted or the nature of the
proceedings, that if members of the press or public were present during that item, there
would be disclosure to them of confidential information (as defined in section 100A(3) of
the Act) or exempt information (as defined in section 100I(1) of the Act).

RESOLVED - That the Press and the Public be not excluded from the meeting.
MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING

RESOLVED - That the minutes of the previous meeting held on 8 June 2009 be
approved and signed by the Chairman as a correct record.

CHAIRMAN'S COMMUNICATIONS

On behalf of the Chairman, Darren Grayson, PCT, informed Members that Julian Lee,
currently the Deputy-Chairman of the Board, would be standing down as the Chair of the
Brighton & Hove Primary Care Trust from the end of July 2009 and that Denise Stokoe
would be replacing him in interim arrangements. Julian Lee had accepted an
appointment with the Brighton & Sussex Universities Hospitals.

The Chairman passed on her congratulations to Julian Lee on his new appointment and,
on behalf of the Board, thanked him for his work and contribution to the Children &
Young People Trust Board.

2008/09 FINAL OUTTURN AND BUDGET 2009/10

The Board considered a report of the Director of Children’s Services, which detailed the
final outturn figures for the CYPT 2008/09 and outlined the budget for 2009/10 (for copy
see minute book).

The Director of Children’s Services reported that the department had performed under
budget in 2008/09. She pointed out, however, that this situation would be shortly
sustained in view of the challenges that were foreseeable for the future. The Director
indicated that, in 08/09, the department was not feeling the full impact of the Baby P and
the Harrington case. She noted that the effects of the above events had been more
visible recently with the increase of referrals, which would have an impact on the budget
for next year.

Members enquired whether any consideration had been given to a potential cut in the
education section as a way of achieving further savings.

The Director explained that the schools budget was a protected budget, though she
recognised that some flexibility existed where Dedicated Schools Grant was concerned.
She noted that schools had the final say on how they spend that money; however, the
CYPT was able to have some input on it as well.
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The Board welcomed the report. The Chairman noted the work carried out to produce
the report and registered her thanks to all the officers involved in producing it.

RESOLVED - That, having considered the information and the reasons set out in the
report, the Board accepted the following recommendations:

(1)  That the total CYPT underspend of £2,725k, including an underspend of £1,308k
on pooled budgets and an underspend of £1.417k on Dedicated Schools Grant
(DSG) items, be noted.

(2) That the movements in budget since Month 6, including the additional
contributions from NHS Brighton and Hove (specified in table in paragraph 1.3 of
the report), be noted.

(3)  That the budget for 2009/10 (specified in table in paragraph 3.4 of the report)
be noted.

PARENT'S FORUM ANNUAL REPORT AND PRESENTATION

The Board considered a report from the Director of the Children’s Services concerning
the Parents’ Forum Annual report, which updated Members on the work carried out and
the progress of the Brighton & Hove Parents’ Forum (for copy see minute book).

The Parents’ Forum representatives and the Parents’ Forum Development Coordinator
highlighted the activities in place to promote the involvement of the fathers; the work
carried out for parents and teenagers; and was pleased with the growing emphasis
given to consultation to capture service-users comments for further improvement. The
representatives noted the good work done and achieved so far, but also recognised that
a lot more work was still required (see appendix 1 to the minutes).

The Board very much welcomed the report and the presentation and noted its content. A
question and answer session followed and members enquired about the inclusion
aspect of the services and how foster and looked after children were taken account of in
this process.

The Parents’ Forum Development Coordinator explained that officers utilised various
methods in order to reach all parents, both working and non-working parents. Some of
those tools were the printed reports and the services’ website. It was noted that
children’s centres played a major part in the work of the Parents’ Forum and that, in this
environment, mothers were mostly the target audience. It was recognised that more
work was required with fathers.

In terms of foster and looked after children, officers recognised that this matter was part
of what they still needed to work on. They explained that the events organised were
open to all parents generally and, in this way, they were not targeted at any particular
group of service-users. It was also noted that staff shortage in the section had an impact
on how much and how quickly things could be implemented.
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The Board reiterated its welcome of the report. The Chairman also registered her
appreciation to all the volunteers involved with this work and thanked the Parents’
Forum representatives and the Parent’ Forum Development Coordinator for the
presentation.

RESOLVED - that the Parents’ Forum Annual Report 06-08 (The story so far) and the
presentation from the Chair of the Parents’ Forum be noted.

PERFORMANCE IMPROVEMENT REPORT

The Board considered a report of the Director of Children’s Services concerning the
Performance Improvement report, which presented the analysis for the final quarter
2008/09 (for copy see minute book).

The Assistant Director Strategic Commissioning & Governance highlighted the areas
that were moving positively, namely in terms of the breast feeding record, under which
Brighton & Hove came as the third best authority nationally. He pointed out that a
number of challenges still remained, such as the issues around teenage pregnancy,
child obesity and bullying in schools.

Councillor Randall referred to the young people not in education or training. He enquired
what work was being done in this area for disabled children and queried whether
children with ADHD were also considered in this work.

The Assistant Director confirmed that significant work was done in supporting children
into mainstream school and to special schools and that the work also included transition
support. The Director clarified that children with ADHD were also considered in this
work, though in the lower range of the spectrum.

Councillor Alford referred to bullying in schools and enquired how the participants were
recruited and how the information was recorded. The Assistant Director agreed to look
into this information and report back to Councillor Alford.

Darren Grayson, PCT, reported that the teenage conception conference had taken
place in the previous week and that the teenage conception plan had been relaunched.
He proposed that regular updates be brought to the Board on the progress of that work.
The Members were agreeable to this proposal.

RESOLVED - That, having considered the information and the reasons set out in the
report, the Board accepted the following recommendations:

(1)  That the data and analysis in the PIR be noted and the action being taken to
improve performance be agreed.

(2)  That the Board agrees to the inclusion of an additional indicator in future reports
— ‘The number of children with a child protection plan’ - in order to monitor the
sharp increase in child protection activity.

(3)  That the indicator ‘First Time Entrants to the Youth Justice System’ be removed
as an exception report as performance was well above target during 2008/9.
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THE YOUNG OFFENDERS' EMPLOYMENT PROJECT

The Board considered a presentation by the Brighton & Hove Youth Offending Team,
concerning the Young Offenders’ Employment Project. The presentation informed
Members about the project, which worked with young offenders with the aim of
supporting them into the work environment and, in this way, also facilitating their re-
integration into the community (see Appendix 2 to the minutes).

The Board very much welcomed the report and recognised that this work would
contribute to breaking the cycle of worklessness for this group of vulnerable people.
Discussions took place and clarification was sought as to how officers assessed the
success rate of the project and whether there was an analysis in place to assess the
level of re-offending.

The Education, Training and Employment Officer indicated that officers had a post-
placement questionnaire in place. She noted, however, that only 33% of those taking up
a placement completed it to the end. She stated that she did not think this low figure
was necessarily negative and explained further that officers worked hard with the users
to help them understand what they have achieved. In terms of the analysis of the nature
of re-offending, the Officer indicated that no work had been done on that specifically,
though it was something her team wished to follow up. She indicated, however, it was
information which was hard to measure because the reasons for re-offending might be
varied.

The Education, Training and Employment Officer referred to the employers’ profile and
reported that the three long standing supporters of this work had been the Hove YMCA,
the Rainbow Builders and the Honeycroft Nursery. She reported that the council
currently offered no placements with this group.

The Education, Training and Employment Officer further indicated that officers wished to
take advantage of every development in the city in order to include an automatic clause
in their contract with the city to offer a percentage of jobs to young offenders. She
reported that this approach was being currently negotiated with the Falmer Academy
development.

The Director of Children’s Services confirmed that the Schools Futures Project Director
was currently working with the Kier group of the Falmer Academy Development and the
Youth Offending Team to support this work and invited the Employment Officer to
contact him directly for further discussions and updates. She also reported that
discussions were also taking place with the Housing department to get them involved
with this project.

Members also offered suggestions, such as the Albion and the NHS Downs Health
Trust, as further employers whom the Youth Offending Team should approach to
discuss this project with. Councillor Randall agreed to take up with the Leader of the
Council the proposal for the B&H City Council also becoming a prospective employer
involved with this project.

The Director of Children’s Services noted that the Youth Offending Team had never had
a prominent place on the Board’s agenda, which tended to focus on the more obvious
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issues around children and young people. She indicated that it was valuable that the
Board had welcomed the presentation and showed such interest in this work. She
proposed that the Board might be willing to look at ways of continuing to engage in this
area, which was a vulnerable and necessary area of work.

Members echoed the Director's comments and supported the proposal that the Board
should also be focusing on this area of work. Members requested and welcomed regular
updates, so they are kept informed of its progress.

Members welcomed the presentation. They thanked the Education, Training and
Employment Officer and her team for working on such a project and for bringing it to
their attention. Members recognised the work as an important service for this vulnerable
section of the community.

RESOLVED - That the presentation and its content be noted.
COMMISSIONING

The Board considered a report of the Director of Children’s Services, which outlined
work with the new national Commissioning Support Programme sponsored jointly by the
Department of Children, Schools and Families (DCSF) and Department of Health (DH)
and asked the Board to participate in a short self-analysis as part of initiating a wider
change management programme (for copy see minute book).

The Assistant Director, Strategic Commissioning & Governance, pointed out that this
was the first step for the Board to engage with this proposal to enable them to start to
construct a more encompassing commissioning arrangement for Brighton & Hove. He
requested that Members sent their responses to the CYPT Board’s Committee
Administrator by 3 August 2009, either online or via hard copy.

Members welcomed the report and the opportunity for the Board to engage as a body,
with the inclusion of all the stake holders. Members sought clarification about the
analysis of the responses and how that analysis would be utilised.

It was explained that the responses were likely to produce contextual information,
relevant to each service consulted. The analysis would then be collated and brought to a
future meeting of the Board, probably to its September meeting.

The Assistant Director requested that Members contacted him if any clarification was
required in relation to the completion of the questionnaire.

RESOLVED - That, having considered the information and the reasons set out in the
report, the Board accepted the following recommendations:

(1)  That the change management programme outlined in the report be endorsed.

(2) That Members complete a self-analysis exercise as part of that change
management programme (set in paragraph 3.6 of the report).
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CODE OF PRACTICE FOR INFORMATION SHARING - BRIGHTON & HOVE
CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE'S TRUST

The Board considered a report of the Director of Children’s Services concerning the
Code of Practice for information sharing for Brighton & Hove Children & Young People’s
Trust. The report reported on the clear guidance requiring Children’s Trusts to produce a
Code of Practice outlining expectations and duties for staff and managers about
Information Sharing practices (for copy see minute book).

Members sought clarification about the next stage of the process following today’s
meeting and enquired which body would take responsibility for monitoring its use.

The Assistant Director, Strategic Commissioning & Governance, clarified that once the
Code of Practice had been passed by the Board, each partner was required to take it
away to their own services and share it with their staff. He explained that monitoring
would be part of a training strategy, which would be available for new staff taking work
with the Children & Young People Trust.

Members welcomed the report and noted that these were important and significant
steps in the process of information sharing. Members commended all the officers
involved with this work and requested that information leaflets available on this matter
be sent to all Members for information.

RESOLVED - That, having considered the information and the reasons set out in the
report, the Board accepted the following recommendations:

(1)  That the Board agrees to adopt the Code of Practice for the CYPT.
(2)  The Director of Children’s Services is asked to ensure services produce more

detailed guidance and develop systems to meet legal requirements (eg: provision
of lockable storage), as required.

The meeting concluded at 6.20pm

Signed Chairman

Dated this day of
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The Story So Far...
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Brighton & Hove Parents’ Forum

Connecting the parents and carers of

Brighton & Hove together

Wt wnd by
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Background h

o The Parents’ Forum was setup in October 2005 after 18
months of consulting with parents and professionals
running children’s services.

o A core group of parents came together to make a
recommendation to the Children and Young People’s Trust
Board to receive funding to support the forum in setting up,
and to also have two places for parents to sit on the
Children and Young People’s Trust Board to be part of the

decision making.

o The Parents’ Forum has a dedicated Development
Co-ordinator who works with the parents to promote and

develop the forum citywide.
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What is the Parents’ Forum? 7&
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o The Brighton & Hove Parents’ Forum
has been created to ensure that
parents’ voices are heard at a
decision making level of the Children
& Young People’s Trust.

o It aims to promote the inclusion of
all parents and carers across the city
to influence and improve children

The Parents’ Forum is
open to all parents and

carers of children aged and young persons services.

under 19

(under 25 for children : -

with special needs) o It is here as an additional and

who use children’s independent group to bring parents

services in Brighton &

Hava; together to develop a strong,

experienced voice.
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Our Mission Statement

We will achieve our vision and purpose by:

e e
e

o Actively developing and facilitating awareness of
issues of importance to parents

o Helping parents to work with the procedures, so
they can effectively have their say and be heard,
at all decision making levels

o Involving and engaging parents in consultation.

o Networking into other parent groups across the
city and communicating broadly with the
diversity of families that inhabit the city
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o Over 100,000 hits over 2
years

o Regularly over 1000
visitors a month (about
half of these from
Brighton)

o Content includes:

Parent bloggers

Online discussion boards

Events calendar

Weblinks

Latest news
Online surveys




Newsletters/Annual report :

o 3 printed newsletters going to
over 30,000 families

o To inform parents about what
we are doing and encourage
them to visit the website and

— — sign-up for the monthly
== V) connected. e-newsletter
B Men Behaving Dachy

o Monthly e-newsletters sent to
over 700 families

o They have information about
latest news, events, updates
on the website

o 7 events over 3 years

1 Met with over 1500
parents and 1600
children at our events.

o At events we have
consulted on:

= Top issues for parents

m Parent Support Strategy
= New CYPP

s Our annual report

= What it’s like being a
Dad in the city
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What else have we done?

o Supported 2 parents to sit on the CYPT Board.

o Eroduced publicity and information to advertise the Parents’
orum.

o Met with many individual parents and groups from across the city
to introduce them to the Parents’ Forum.

Directly and indirectly been involved in over 30 consultations.

o

o Supported the creation and implementation of the citywide Parent
Support Strategy, as a result of which a service re-demgn
procedure that includes parent/ carer involvement has been
established. g

o Supported the design and implementation
of parent training for parent representatives
sitting on Children Centre Advisory Groups.

e By

de,

o People rated the website as good or very good, with
comments like ‘it is easy to navigate and full of information
on everything you need

o People rated the e-newsletter as good or very good, but very
few people doing the survey had received it before (about

10%)

We still have some work to do around publicity as over half
the parents advised they had not heard about the Parents’
Forum before completing the survey

o Need for incentives for parents to keep coming back to
website, complete online surveys and sign-up for the
e-newsletter

o Despite this, over a quarter of the people said they would like
to help volunteer for the Parents’ Forum in some way in the
future, which is encouraging!

Key messages from
‘How are we doing’ consultation
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What are we working on now? h
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o Ensuring the website and newsletter are
sustainable and have sufficient support

o An event for parents of teenagers to find out what
can help to support them in their role

o Joint consultation project with the Brighton & Hove
Food Partnership on School Food Issues

o Ensuring all CYPT staff know what the Parents’
Forum can do for them. To assist them in enigaging
appropriately and early enough in any consultation
with parents/families

Thank you for listening

Any questions?

3
r 5 |
| b3 (0
:D.aa Tl = dhady From the creative
) 3 Dully’ e bk th it writing workshop
i'l . r - at the Men
- Ol gre o dobala Behaving Dadly
'. 55‘ d?“ o ond fon . event
. v '.
o Dady Tl e ¥R @ T
ol - o (290
' N




Young Offenders Employment Project

o N connexions | ik

Tea Brighton & Hove
City Council
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The context

« ‘The ultimate goal for any young person is
sustainable,fulfilling employment.If this goal is

met, the risks of offending diminish.’
Youth Justice Board

* In 2008-9 48% of 16-18 young offenders finished their orders without
Suitable education, training or employment. ( Less than 16 hours
provision. )

» Currently we have 35 NEET offenders out of a cohort of 94 with open
orders ( June 2009) (37.23%)

« Citywide the 3 month average NEET figure in 2008 was 7.78%



National Indicator 45 — Engagement by young people who offend in
suitable education, training and employment
(25hrs for school age and 16hrs for above school age)

Objective Target Q1 Q2 Q3 | Q4
Improve ETE 80% 1n 76% [55% | 57% | 58%
hours of those of |suitable ETE

school age

Improve ETE 55% 1n 60% [50% |39% | 56%
hours of those suitable ETE

above school age

Improve ETE 70% 1n 66% |[52% |44% | 57%
hours of all young | suitable ETE

people with YOT
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The process

Young people are referred to the
project by their caseworker, or
picked up through data sharing.

They are given an interview and

matched with an employer.

They are escorted to an interview to
discuss the job.

They are supported to attend for the
first couple of days and then
checked over the duration of the
placement.

They are paid for the work they
have done and given post
placement support.
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Current Situation

The Project receives funding from OLASS, Connexions and Brighton
and Hove City Council.

The Project has been recognised as an example of good practice by
OLASS and visited by Hampshire and Kent YOTs.

55 young people were referred in 2008/9.

Of these 28 completed at least 2 weeks on a placement and 7 had
more than one placement.

26 young people progressed onto training or employment.

16 different employers were used with Rainbow Builders, Hove YMCA
and Honeycroft Nursery as the main ones.

Reasons for failing to complete or progress included moving out of
area, becoming a parent and going into custody.
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Keys to success

* Personal relationships with
employers.

* Personalised placements- each
organised individually between
young person and employer.

« Pay!

« ‘Safe’ environment for young person
to start the process.

 Emphasis on ‘soft skills’ learned —
develop self esteem and self belief.

* Good record keeping, data sharing
and communication.

« Staff experienced in dealing with
disengaged young people.
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Barriers to success

Most young people are not ‘job
ready’.

Low levels of Literacy and
Numeracy.

Poor communication skills.
Low self-esteem.

History of failure within the
education system.

Poor personal organisation skills.

Lack of appropriate job
opportunities in the City.
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Ways forward

* Develop working arrangements with the largest
employer in the city (the Council!) to improve
access to appropriate work placements for 16-18
yr olds.

» Secure long term funding to ensure the future of
the project.

» Seek to influence those contracting large projects
within the city to guarantee placement
opportunities for vulnerable groups. (eg. Falmer
developments)

* Bid in place for a part time Teacher to develop Job
Readiness Skills.

* Discussions ongoing to assess Connexions
provision and links between the project and
progression routes.

» Support strategic work to help develop relevant
training opportunities on the job and find
employers for apprenticeships.
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